PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 4th SEPTEMBER 2018
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Chair)

Mr J Scade
	Mr R Lupton
Mr B Biggs
Mr A Green
	Mrs W Palmer
Mr T Woolven
Mr A Mathieson

	
	
	Mrs J Davies (Clerk)


	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Parish Cllr: Mr E Chapman
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
	Action

______

	122/18
123/18
124/18
125/18
126/18
127/18
128/18
129/18
130/18
131/18
132/18
133/18
134/18
135/18
136/18
137/18

138/18
139/18

	Members of the Public: M Taylor
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

There were no members of the public present.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 3rd JULY 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of 3rd July 2018 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Triangle at Boneashe Lane/Comp Lane Cob Trees had been planted near Pigeon’s Green. This small piece of land is owned by KCC who have no objection to local residents tending small areas as this was a saving to KCC. The Chairman had sent a photo of the planting to KCC but had not received a response. Chairman to monitor. 
Directional Sign Cllr Darby said that the directional sign at the corner of LML had deteriorated. All materials had been purchased and a local resident was to repair accordingly.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Councillor Mike Taylor informed the Council about call for sites. There was a list of sites that had been dropped from T&MBC’s Local Plan but it was thought that these sites might come forward as submissions should replacements be needed, if other sites were rejected from the draft plan.  The Council agreed that comments should be submitted regarding these sites. The Local Plan would be decided by a full committee on 12th September.
A series of meetings would be held making residents aware of BG Garden City. A meeting would be held in Platt on 20th September at 8pm. Other meetings would be held in Seal, Plaxtol and Borough Green.
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

PLANNING APPLICATIONS

18/02039/TNCA Augusta Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8LZ

To renew Feb 2016 consent to trim reduce 3 Leylandii on boundary with Hill View by approx. 1.2m; reduce a contorted hazel (not shown on plan) by approx. 1.2m. This tree is located between the second and third yellow dots on the attached plan

Awaiting decision

18/01998/LDP Heathcote House Windmill Hill Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SX

Lawful Development Certificate Proposed: Erection of single storey side extensions to Heathcote House and the erection of a detached outbuilding within its curtilage

Pending consideration

18/02004/PDVLR Heathcote House Windmill Hill Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SX

Prior Notification: Residential extension (Part 1 Class A): Erection of a single storey rear extension that extends 7.8m beyond the rear wall of the original dwellinghouse with a maximum height of 4m and an eaves height of 2.5m

Pending consideration
18/01802/TNCA Hope Cottage Potash Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NL

T1 Beech - to maintain clearance to adjacent buildings and prevent the spread from encroaching too far over the lawn and T4 Yew - to reduce the shading on the lawn

Awaiting decision

PLANNING APPROVALS 

18/01701/FL Spring Cottage Comp Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NP

Construction of first floor infill extension

18/00982/NMA Dewpond Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX

Non Material Amendment to planning permission TM/17/01289/FL (Construction of a detached 2 storey 4 bedroomed dwelling with ancillary parking and access): Construction of a basement

18/01275/RD Dewpond Platt Common Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8JX

Details of conditions 2 (materials) and 3 (levels) pursuant to planning permission TM/17/01289/FL (Construction of a detached 2 storey 4 bedroomed dwelling with ancillary parking and access)

18/01376/FL Navarrica Long Mill Lane Crouch Borough Green Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8QB

Subdivision of rear garden, partial demolition of attached garage, erection of detached garage in front garden, erection of new dwellinghouse on land to the rear of Navarrica and provision of vehicular access

18/01821/TNCA The Vicarage Comp Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NR

T1 Dead Cherry - fell to near ground level, T2 Dead Tree - fell to near ground level, T3 - Dying Cherry - fell to near ground level, T4 Cherry - remove 2no. lowest branches growing towards house, T5 Maple - remove dead branches and T6 Large Oak - carry out climbing inspection of crown and remove large branch

18/01130/FL 4 Windmill Park Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SY

Proposed extension to rear elevation of bungalow

18/01626/TNCA Pigeons Green Potash Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NL

Mature Hawthorn -prune to reduce overall crown to shape and tidy and give clearance to electricity/telephone wires and adjacent barn
The Council had not heard anything further on the Askew Bridge site. This site was to be vacated by 1st November. The Chairman to ask T&MBC the correct procedure.

9.05pm Borough Cllr Taylor left the meeting.

LOCAL PLAN/REJECTED SITES

All the sites considered for the Local Plan for Platt Parish (rejected or supported by T&MBC) had been considered and comments made in preparation for submission to the Inspectorate.

The list of comments had been circulated to the Council prior to the meeting and were agreed in principle. Agenda item for October in order to finalise comments.   

PLATT WOODS REPORT 

No report had been received. A series of problems had occurred during the Summer and unfortunately, the Chairman of the Woods Committee had not been responsive. With lack of a management plan it was proving difficult for the PC and other members to know what work needed to be carried out. After discussion, the Council agreed that the Chairman of the Platt Woods committee should be a Parish Councillor. This had been the case for decades when Mrs Uffindell had been both a Parish Councillor and Chair of Platt Woods committee. RESOLVED that a letter and email be sent to the current Chairman of the committee to explain the decision made.
Platt Common Gate

The Clerk had contacted a contractor and made an inquiry into the cost of an Oak gate. Cllr Lupton to go to a local supplier to look at appropriate materials. Platt Woods committee to decide whether a gate or just new posts were required. 
Notice Board was now in situ and looked good. Cllr Lupton said that he would be purchasing a plaque with Platt Woods on it which he would be donating.

History Trail It was agreed that this had been a great success. Thanks to be extended to Scott Wishart who had organized this on behalf of the Memorial Hall committee.
FMC MINUTES
KGF 

Mrs Darby had looked at chainlink fencing. The area had been cleared and the Chair and Vice-Chair thought that this was something that they could repair.
Senior Football

An enquiry had been made about possible pitch hire of the main pitch at Stonehouse Field for Ightham FC reserve team.
It was thought that BGFC had folded but the Clerk was still trying to contact the manager to verify this information. RESOLVED that approval be given to Ightham FC on condition that the league could accommodate home games for both clubs at SHF on alternative weeks. Marking out to be maintained by the Club and the Clerk to ensure that the club had the relevant equipment to do this.

Clerk to ask Mr Hammal to return keys to SHF. Goals in the barn to be disassembled and stored in bags. Storage would be more convenient in the portacabin at KGF. The Clerk had enquired if BGJFC still needed the marking out machine as it was not in good repair. BGJFC to return all keys to SHF.

SPRT
Cllr Darby reported that the play area was in operation. However, there were numerous snaggings to be completed. 

Roundabout Matting unsatisfactory. At present it needed to be taken up, the ground levelled and the matting to be replaced with new. Wetpour quote had been received in excess of £7,000.

Theming on top of main piece This piece was needed by 22nd September. This was part of the original order but there had been an error on Eibe’s part and the piece had not been received.

Ground around basket swing This needed attention. The basket swing frame was not the colour ordered!

Matting All matting needed to be looked at and any areas rectified (including area around trim trail)
General Re-turfing/reseeding The Council was not at all happy with this.

Repainting of metal equipment This was still needed.

Rubbish All rubbish needed to be cleared from the car park. Matting to be removed from the barn.

Keys These needed to be returned as discussed

Fence Panel needed to be reinstated
Toddler House There was concern regarding the matting at the edge of the slide. The slope from the grass to the Wetpour needed a gentler slope. 

Sensory boards These were not aligned with each other . Both sensory boards were not enough distance away from fence to be used effectively. 

The village shop board was different to that which we ordered (should have matched the style of the other board - green/wood like rather than the brighter plastic looking)? Could this be replaced? 

Kent Life had a safety sign showing each piece of equipment, age range for each piece and stating that children needed to be supervised. Council agreed that this was needed at SHF.

There would be a post installation inspection and it was agreed that the project should not be signed off until this had taken place and snagging list had been addressed.

A site meeting was taking place on Friday 7th September at 10.30 with SPRT, Council and Eibe.

Benches
One bench was in situ by the cricket outfield. The other had been positioned on the right hand side of the field near to the border with Stone House Farm. The second bench was the one requested by Mr Biggs and had not been installed in the children’s play area as previously discussed.

Cradle Swing seats had been ordered that day as current ones had deteriorated.
Football/Cricket
It had been agreed that full maintenance was not required.  The two clubs would seed and scarify.  Grass seed/loam to be purchased by PC.

The pavilion roof would be repaired after the last cricket match on 20th September.

Car Park

A response from KCC had been received stating that the drain was not designed to accommodate non highway surface water and maintenance standards were based on highway requirements alone. Moreover, KCC would ordinarily only maintain infrastructure that serves only the highway, as soon as non-highway surface water enters the drainage system KCC’s  position was that it becomes the maintenance responsibility of either the local sewerage authority or the land owner. 

Both legal deeds that had been reviewed with respect to the site clearly stated that the purpose of the drainage was “carrying away surface water from the highway”. They do not appear to grant any third party, including the land owner, the right to utilise the drainage that had been installed. Moreover, neither prescribes specific maintenance requirements and therefore the drainage had been maintained in accordance with the County Councils routine approach to maintenance i.e. on an “as needs” basis. 

Mr Mathieson disagreed with some of these statements and would respond.

Noted that contact at Marchants had retired.  The Clerk had confirmed that Marchants could install soakaways which will probably be required now that KCC were not permitting connection to their drainage system.  Concern was expressed at this long delay and it was hoped that this work could be undertaken at the best recommended time.
CCTV Mrs Darby had met with the CCTV installers and it would be possible to extend the number of cameras. This would enable better coverage of the play area and behind the barn. The Scouts might install a camera to cover the Scouts area. Quote to be received.
Drug Paraphernalia Various drug paraphernalia had been collected from SHF. The PCSO had been informed and they would patrol SHF.
KGF A resident had contacted the PC requesting that something is done to reduce the size of the tree that was fully encroaching into her garden. She had cut down the branches that she was able to reach but could only reach the very lowest ones and they was still a large amount of this tree that was coming into her garden.

Treeability had been contacted to survey all trees in KGF.

ALLOTMENTS

Complaints had been received from allotment holders regarding the supply of water. It was thought that standpipes would be more convenient than the current water troughs. However, there was no flow rate to get additional water to the allotments. Mr Mathieson was to attend a training day on allotments so it was thought best to wait until after this.

REVIEW OF S.O’S, FINANCIAL REGULATIONS AND RISK ASSESSMENT

All documents had been circulated and perused by the Council. There were additions to Standing Orders. The Council RESOLVED that clause 59, 70,71 and 72 be added to Platt PC’s S.Os.  RESOLVED all other documentation did not require amending. 
BONA VACANTIA – LAND BETWEEN MINTERS ORCHARD AND KGF
Mrs Darby had written to Fields In Trust to obtain advice as KGF was a designated field. FIT had replied and had said that they could see that whilst informal, the access to King George’s Field from Minters Orchard appeared safe and increases accessibility particularly to the residents in the immediate surroundings. Residents at one side of the entrance had been consulted. RESOLVED to register an interest in this piece with the Bona Vacantia. The Parish Council discussed a way forward in order to maintain access to the field. The Council had no objections to extensions of gardens for the properties either side of the path. 

CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received in July:

Nat West

Interest  




                £4.80

Various

Allotment Fees + Deposit



£100.00

HMRC


VAT Refund




         £4,063.43

SPRT


Play Equipt Funding



       £20,685.66

KCC 


Members Grant – Crouch


            £600.00










Total           £25,453.89
 The Council approved the following payments in July:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Clark Consumables
Coachbolts
 


£13.44 
 £2.24 

Eibe


Play Equipment
 

£19,000.00 
 £3,447.61 

Mr D Vallance

Pavilion Repair
 

£59.00 


PAYE


NI/Tax June 18
 

£76.04 


Wrotham PC

Maintenance
 


£46.38 


A Gorman

Maintenance

 

£565.00 


The Memorial Hall
Room Hire 
 


£100.00 


Water Choice

Useage SHF



£82.29 


Water Choice

Useage KGF
 


£10.55 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning July 18 


£100.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary July 18
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution July 18 


£268.12










 

   

 


Total
          £21,227.37
   £3,449.85
 

The following payments were received in August:
Nat West

Interest  




                £5.03

Mr Green

Access Road Payment




  £91.54










Total                 £96.57
The Council approved the following payments in August:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

C& L Ltd

Acrylic Letters 


£116.06 
 £19.34 

Wealden Oak

Oak Beam

 

£111.00 
 £18.50 

PAYE


NI/Tax August 18
 

£  79.44 


Wrotham PC

Maintenance
 


£303.41 
 £23.57

A Gorman

Maintenance/Allotments 
         £1,185.67 


Viking


Stationary 
 


£229.54
 £38.26 


ATAC


Waste Disposal SHF


£270.00
 £54.00 


Business Stream
Useage SHF
 


£  28.50 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning Aug 18 


£  80.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Aug 18
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Aug 18 


£268.12

KALC
                        Allotment Training                             £  72.00

T&MBC

Litter Bin



£235.06

Certas


Gasoil




£397.90
  £18.95

Platt PCC

Room Hire



£  17.00









 

   

 


Total
          £4,300.25
£172.62
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Streetlighting A full report on all Parish owned streetlights would cost £350 + VAT. RESOVED that this expenditure be made. Disconnection of a streetlight was £41.25 + VAT and UKPN charged £671 + VAT to remove a column and £279 + VAT to disconnect a pole bracket.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

Parish Partnership Panel, Thursday, 6th September, 2018.  
Local Plan Workshop 17th October, 2018
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Green raised the subject of irresponsible dog owners at SHF allowing dogs to jump up at other users of the field. The Chairman said that she would put something in the Village News.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 2nd October
The meeting was closed at 10.25pm
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